#### **RESEARCH ARTICLE**

# The Role of the Cult of Saints in Reshaping Episcopal Leadership and Cracow's Struggle for Primacy in Piast Poland

Sebastian P. Bartos

Department of History, Valdosta State University, Valdosta, Georgia, USA Email: spbartos@valdosta.edu

In the regional duchies of high medieval Poland, ideological aspects of the piety associated with holy men and women directly affected the hierarchical model of public authority. As active political brokers, the bishops of Cracow assertively operated to formalize, control, and utilize the cult of saints for two main purposes: to buttress the post-Gregorian ideal of clerical leadership and to secure Cracow's primacy within the Polish hierarchical church. After the revolutionary accession of Casimir the Just to the principal Duchy of Cracow, the installation of the relics of an ancient Roman, Florian, in Cracow in 1184 emphasized the Gelasian principles of a harmonious government. Seven decades later, the canonization of the eleventh-century native Bishop Stanisław, martyred as a result of a conflict with his king, not only strengthened Cracow in its rivalry against the episcopal centers of Gniezno and Wrocław, which both lacked a comparable type of holy figure associated with their cathedrals but also served as a reminder of the ecclesiastical guardianship of just rulership. The relevance of clerical sacrifice in the name of a rejuvenated Polish monarchy reappeared in the early thirteenth century when a Piast duke was crowned king of Poland at the cathedral city sanctified by the episcopal cult of its prelate.

Keywords: Lesser Poland; Bishopric of Cracow; Cult of Saints

Saints and their relics appeared as both elements of the physical world and channels of divine operation. Suspended between God and humankind, they are supposed to function beyond physical reality, unbound by the laws of nature.<sup>1</sup> Those who controlled access to holy figures and their earthly remains acquired prestige that could be effectively translated into political influence and a superior authority. The communal veneration of holy men and women formally organized and encouraged by bishops was useful in legitimizing public authority and formulating episcopal hierarchies. The cult of saints, propagating specific Christian virtues, piety, and models of authority, was a powerful venue to manifest papal and episcopal functions and prerogatives. In the implementation of the Gregorian ideals of clerical supremacy and the church as a universal community of the faithful, formal papal canonization and the bishops'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Peter Brown, *The Cult of the Saints: Its Rise and Function in Latin Christianity* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1982), esp. 86–105.

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), 2023. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of American Society of Church History

control of the relics demanded a popular recognition of clerical supremacy in all aspects of Christian life and the unequivocal leadership of the Apostolic see.<sup>2</sup>

The discussion about the relationship between the cult of saints and episcopal power in high medieval Cracow, located in the historical province of Lesser Poland, has been mostly limited to Polish historiography. Saint Florian, a Roman martyr of late antiquity whose imported cult did not develop in a successful manner in ducal Poland, has not generated much attention. Instead, scholars have tended to focus on the cult of Saint Stanisław, the martyred eleventh-century bishop of Cracow associated with the ideology of political unity and the monarchical revival in the early fourteenth century.<sup>3</sup> Only recently have several important studies in English introduced the cult of Saint Stanisław to a broader scholarly community. They analyze the presence of the idea of unifying the realm of the ruling Piast dynasty in contemporary chronicles and hagiography as well as the perception of the saintly bishop in literary and pastoral traditions.<sup>4</sup> These studies correspond with the historiography on the role of saints and their relics in other regions of East-Central Europe, which favors the perspective of dynastic interests often affecting local and communal identities on various levels, such as cities and kingdoms. When bishops' status is concerned, it is usually examined in the context of patronage and manipulation of sacral space.<sup>5</sup>

This study aims to broaden the scholarly discussion about episcopal identity by analyzing the utility of the cult of saints for the construction of episcopal leadership in the specific contexts of the Gregorian ideals of clerical supremacy and the competition among episcopal sees in the fragmented dynastic realm of ducal Poland. It focuses on particular strategies of controlling the cult of saints by the bishops of Cracow, who sought new instruments of political prominence at the time when their city and own hierarchical position experienced considerable challenges from both the episcopal peers and the ruling dukes. It argues that the cult of saints was a useful instrument in reshaping a body politic directed by the bishop of Cracow, whose new, self-imposed task was to provide a strong sense of local unity and responsible governance. This study will demonstrate that the episcopal initiative to establish and develop the cult of saints in the diocese contained a fulfilment of the Gregorian ideal of a proper order in Christendom, where Cracow should stand superior to other ducal and episcopal centers due to the bishops' effective leadership, custody over holy remains, and cooperation with the secular segment of legitimate public authority.<sup>6</sup> The episcopal see of Cracow asserted the position of a peace broker, first to secure justice and

<sup>6</sup>Kathleen Cushing, *Reform and the Papacy in the Eleventh Century: Spirituality and Social Change* (Manchester, UK: Manchester University Press, 2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>For a brief summary of the papal assertation of the canonization process, see André Vauchez, *Sainthood in the Later Middle Ages* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2005), 22–57, 109–112.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>For a valuable summary of the scholarly discussion on the idea of reviving the Kingdom of Poland, see Wojciech Drelicharz, *Unifying of the Kingdom of Poland in Medieval Historiographic Thought* (Kraków, Poland: Towarszystwo Naukowe Societas Vistulana, 2019), 11–25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Stanislava Kuzmova, Preaching Saint Stanislaus. Medieval Sermons on Saint Stanislaus of Cracow. His Image and Cult (Warsaw: DiG, 2013); Writing History in Medieval Poland: Bishop Vincentius of Cracow and the Chronica Polonorum, ed. Darius von Guttner-Sporzyński (Turnhout, Belgium: Brepolis, 2017); Drelicharz, Unifying of the Kingdom of Poland in Medieval Historiographic Thought.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>A valuable collection of various approaches to the phenomenon of the cult of saints manipulated by bishops, urban communes, and ruling dynasties to strengthen societal cohesion can be found in *Cuius Patrocinio Tota Gaudet Regio. Saints' Cult and the Dynamics of Regional Cohesion*, eds. S. Kuzmová, A. Marinković, and T. Vedriś (Zagreb, Croatia: Hagiotheca, 2014).

harmony in Lesser Poland by legitimizing a local Piast lineage and a joint patronage of the ancient Saint Florian, then by advocating for the unity of the entire Piast patrimony symbolized by a bishop-martyr Saint Stanisław, and concluded with a new monarchy. The choice of those two saints as objects of episcopal patronage is significant. When skillfully organized and advanced, the cult of those saints enhanced the prestige of the bishopric of Cracow within Polish episcopacy, a matter of particular importance, especially when conflicts and open wars of ducal succession augmented episcopal rivalry between the bishopric of Cracow, its episcopal superior the archbishopric of Gniezno, and the see of Wrocław in the duchy of Silesia, which was ruled by the Piasts who actively sought the status of the high duke in Lesser Poland.<sup>7</sup> The cults of Saint Florian and Saint Stanisław must therefore be cast in the context of the ideological significance of the holy figures promoted by other episcopal centers, such as Saint Adelbert in Greater Poland and Saint Hedwig in Silesia. The struggle for a proper episcopal precedence, the right to consecrate prelates, and efforts to secure new benefits from the dukes' courts seems to have become a common feature of the Polish church.<sup>8</sup> Therefore, the episcopal authority is analyzed not only within the context of the episcopal patronage of the saints to define a desirable hierarchy of the cathedral sees, but also within two coalesced dimensions: the bishops' role in ducal succession crises in the age of decentralized secular power and the episcopal implementations of the post-Gregorian notion of clerical leadership and a rejuvenated Christian community.

Saints were particularly needed in a society that experienced political instability like ducal Poland, where ducal succession and episcopal status were subject to competition.<sup>9</sup> The early twelfth century brought a long-lasting division of the Polish realm into a number of duchies. The disunity of the Polish realm resulted from the attempts to contest Duke Bolesław the Wrymouth's 1138 Act of Succession. The act regulated territorial inheritance and the distribution of power among Piast dukes according to dynastic seniority (*seniorate*), with Cracow as the seat of the sovereign high duke (*princeps*).<sup>10</sup> Conflicts among Bolesław's sons developed and continued after the exile of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>The twelfth-century chronicler Gallus Anonymus names Cracow as one of the three "sedes regni principales." *Cronicae et Gesta Ducum sive Principum Polonorum -Anonima tzw. Galla Kronika czyli dzieje książąt i władców polskich*, ed. Karol Małczyński, Monumenta Poloniae Historica nova series [hereafter cited as MPHsn], 2 (Kraków, 1952), I, 17, 75. In 1210, Pope Innocent III emphasized the status of Cracow as the capital city of the Piast senior province. See *Kodeks dyplomatyczny Małoposki* [*The Diplomatic Codex of Lesser Poland*], ed. Franciszek Piekosiński, vol. 1, in Monumenta Medii Aevi Historica, vol. 3 (Kraków, Poland: Akademia Umiejętności w Krakowie, 1876) [hereafter cited as KDM 1], no. 6, 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Jacek Maciejewski provides valuable insight into various political and social factors determining the hierarchy of Polish bishoprics before the end of the fourteenth century. See "Precedencja biskupow prowincji gnieźnieńskiej w Polsce Piastowskiej" ["Precedence of the Bishops in the Gniezno Province in Piast Poland"], *Nasza Przeszłość* 99 (2003): 5–26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>For a society seeking comfort in miracles during the crises of the fourteenth century, see Michael E. Goodich, *Violence and Miracle in the Fourteenth Century: Private Grief and Public Salvation* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1995), esp. 25–30, 121–146. For an outline of major political changes taking place in high medieval Poland, see Tomasz Jurek and Edmund Kizik, *Historia Polski do* 1572 (Warsaw: Wydawnictwo Naukowe PWN, 2013), esp. 98–119, 161–188, 257–274.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>For Bolesław the Wrymouth's decision to divide his realm into provincial duchies and the consequences of a rotating system of accession to the principal territorial domain, see Jarosław Wenta, "O stróżach testamentu Bolesława Krzywoustego" ["On the Guardians of Bolesław the Wrymouth's Testament"], in *Społeczeństwo Polski średniowiecznej*, vol. 8, ed. Stefan Kuczyński (Warsaw: PWN, 1996), 67–77; Jacek Osiński, *Statut Bolesława Krzywoustego [The Statute of Bolesław the Wrymouth]* 

Bolesław's oldest son, Władysław II in 1146. His victorious half-brother Mieszko III the Old was no more popular with the barons, and his tendency to make autocratic decisions and engage in abusive fiscal and legal practices violated the ideal of just lord-ship, prompting a rebellion. Adopting the ancient role of spiritual admonisher yet loyal supporter of responsive temporal governance, Bishop Gedko openly sanctioned the violation of the succession order and elevated Casimir the Just, Bolesław the Wrymouth's youngest son, to the throne of Cracow in 1177.<sup>11</sup> A moral legitimization of the new rule was in the interest of both the young duke and the assertive bishop.<sup>12</sup> The revolution offered an opportunity to reassess the relationship between ecclesiastical and secular authorities, and also strengthen the bishop of Cracow's position within the Polish Church.

The importation of the remains of Saint Florian to Cracow and a cathedral-led revival of interest in the martyrdom of Bishop Stanisław of Cracow should be viewed in the context of episcopal efforts to build a new and ideal type of Christian society, one drawing its ideological models from Gregorian principles of the ideal hierarchical order separating laity from the clergy and setting the latter at the headship of God's temporal community.<sup>13</sup> The local church elite was heavily influenced by Pope Gelasius's model of a Christian government defined by symbiotic relations between secular and sacerdotal authorities. The Cracovian see readily supported the Gelasian *regalis potestas*, provided that the ducal arm did not act arbitrarily and would function harmoniously within the church by rendering effective service to it. This community was to be an exemplary political structure marked by harmonious coexistence between the clerical and lay agencies. But equally important were Gregorian ideas emphasizing clerical responsibility to resist tyrannical lay rulers and secure peace. The concept of *juris* 

<sup>12</sup>A more comprehensive study of Casimir the Just's political objectives, relations with the church, and circumstances of his rebellion can be found in Józef Dobosz, *Kazimierz II Sprawiedliwy* [*Casimir II the Just*] (Poznań, Poland: Wydawnictwo Poznańskie, 2011), 81–101.

<sup>13</sup>Krzysztof Skwierczyński, Recepcja idei gregorianskich w Polsce do poczatku XIII wieku wieku [The Reception of the Gregorian Ideas in Poland to the Beginning of the 13th Century] (Wrocław, Poland: Wydawnictwo Naukowe Uniwersytetu im. Mikołaja Kopernika, 2005), esp. pages 211-242. Studies concentrated on the martyrdom of the Cracovian bishop have avoided the larger context of the Gregorian reforms. In the postwar rich Polish historiography on the topic, see, among others, Roman Grodecki, Sprawa Św Stanisława [The St. Stanisław Affair] (Kraków, Poland: Wydawnictwo Literackie Kraków, 1979); Tadeusz Grudziński, Bolesław Śmiały-Szczodry i biskup Stanisław. Dzieje konfliktu, trans. by Lech Petrowicz as Bolesław the Bold, Called Also the Bountiful and Bishop Stanislaus Stanisław: The Story of a Conflict (Warsaw: Interpress Publishers, 1985); Gerard Labuda, Święty Stanisław biskup krakowski, patron Polski. Śladami zabójstwa – męczeństwa – kanonizacji [St. Stanisław: Bishop of Cracow, Patron of Poland: In the Paths of Murder, Martyrdom, and Canonization] (Poznań, Poland: UAM, 2000); and a critical response to the study by Bolesław Przybyszewski, Święty Stanisław. Biskup męczennik. (Sprawa świętego Stanisława. Bibliografia. Legenda. Kult. Ikonografia. Polemika z Gerardem Labuda) [Saint Stanislaw: Bishop-Martyr (The St. Stanisław Affair: Bibliography, Legend, Cult, Iconography. A Polemic with Gerard Labuda)] (Rzeszów-Łańcut, Poland: The Arte, 2005). Labuda's response to the polemic can be found in "Wznowienie dyskursu w sprawie męczeństwa i świętości biskupa krakowskiego Stanisława," ["A Resumption of a Discourse in the Matter of the Martyrdom and Sainthood of the Cracovian Bishop Stanislaw"], Nasza Przeszłość 108 (2007): 5-57.

<sup>(</sup>Kraków, Poland: Wydawnictwo Avalon, 2014). Also see an elaborate and polemical review of the monograph by Mateusz Kosonowski in *Czasopismo Prawno-Historyczne* 67 (2015): 237–269.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Edward Skibinski, "Walka o władze w kronice Mistrza Wincentego. Mieszko Stary i Kazimierz Sprawiedliwy" ["Struggle for Rulership in the Chronicle of Master Vincentius: Mieszko the Old and Casimir the Just"], in *Onus Athlanteum. Studia nad Kroniką biskupa Wincentego*, eds. Andrzej Dabrowka and Witold Wojtowicz (Warsaw: Instytut Badań Literackich, 2009), 47–56.

*resistendi* often found explicit ideological expressions in the course of papal conflicts with the Hohenstaufen emperors. Polish episcopal leaders, like Bishop Gedko of Cracow, may have become more familiar with the ideology of lawful resistance when he studied in Italy. While Ivo of Chartres's *Collectio tripatria* and Gratian's *Decretum* were in the possession of the Cracow cathedral, communication between the Polish realm and the post-Gregorian Holy See was maintained by papal legates who visited the Province of Gniezno and ducal courts.<sup>14</sup>

Dukes of Cracow were expected to act as the divinely sanctioned arm of the bishopric. This cooperation between the spiritual and the temporal would install the martyred Florian's relics in Cracow and thus further legitimize the accession of Casimir the Just to the principal duchy in the whole Polish realm. The violation of the succession order offered an opportunity to create a new model of rulership in which bishops reserved the right to censor, judge, admonish, or even openly oppose a secular ruler. Sixty-nine years later, the canonization of Saint Stanisław and the elevation of his relics not only benefited Cracovian competition within the Polish hierarchical Church, but also presented Casimir's grandson, Bolesław the Chaste, with a reminder of the ecclesiastical guardianship of commendable rulership. A new proper lordship was sanctified by the blood of a local prelate who had opposed a tyrannical king in the past.

## A Roman Saint and a Rebellious Piast Duke in Cracow

In a micro context, the process of implanting the cult of Saint Florian in Cracow and its ideological ramifications coincided with the Piasts' struggle for rulership and the competition of episcopal sees for prominence within the Polish ecclesiastical province. From a macro perspective, one can cast the bishops' support for the new cult against broad ideological ferments in Western Christendom, especially those caused by the clerical demands for leadership. The appearance of the Roman martyr's relics in Cracow was a delayed result of Casimir's coup against his older brother Senior Duke Mieszko the Old and its correlation with the Gregorian ideal of an ecclesiastical initiative in constructing a harmonious corporate organism of prelates and lay lords working for the common good of a self-identified Christian corpus of citizens.<sup>15</sup> Paradoxically, the obscure character of the ancient saint, whose relics arrived with episcopal assistance at Cracow in 1184, well suited the existing political atmosphere, when episcopal leaders needed to create optimal conditions for displaying fealty and harmony between the usurper of the princeps' throne and the local church. The relics of a martyr murdered by the pagan Roman government in the remote past could now bring the duke and the bishop—the temporal and spiritual, the mundane and sacerdotal-together to forge a new Christian body politic driven by spiritual objectives and protected not only by the secular arm of the duke but, above all, by the transcendent power of God's holy agents.

<sup>15</sup>For the pioneering and continuously useful outline of the corporate concept of Christian society, see Otto Gierke, *Political Theories of the Middle Ages* (Boston: Beacon Press, 1958), 22–30. See also Anthony Black, *Political Thought in Europe*, 1250–1450 (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1992), 14–28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>Ian Robinson, *Authority and Resistance in the Investiture Contest* (Manchester, UK: Homes & Meier Pub, 1978), 142–151; Tadeusz Ulewicz, "O średniowiecznych związkach kulturalnych Polski z Bolonią" ["On Poland's Medieval Cultural Relations with Bologna"], *Ruch Literacki* 30 (1989): 200–201; Krzysztof Ozóg, "Formacja intelektualna biskupów krakowskich w średniowieczu" ["The Intellectual Formation of the Cracovian Bishops in the Middle Ages"], in *Cracovia-Polonia-Europa*, ed. Krzysztof Baczkowski (Kraków, Poland: Secesja, 1995), 163–164; Skwierczyński, *Recepcja idei gregorianskich w Polsce do początku XIII wieku*, 263–268.

Through the celebration of the feast of Saint Florian on May 4, the see of Cracow anchored the saint's presence in public consciousness and attracted donors, church patrons, and pilgrimage traffic to the city. The relics placed in Cracow's suburban church and in the cathedral united episcopal and secular authorities in their task of providing welfare and splendor to the people of the city and the entire duchy. At the moment, there were no better-suited holy men to advance episcopal interests in Lesser Poland. The cult of the eleventh-century Bishop Stanisław, who died in the course of his conflict with King Bolesław II, could have easily become too controversial to advance the model of symbiotic relations with the chosen ruler after the revolutionary replacement of the legitimate senior member of the Piast dynasty. Meanwhile other episcopal centers were unable to employ the cult of saints to their advantage. Cracow's growing rival, the See of Wrocław, still awaited its own prestigious saint, but the archbishopric of Gniezno, which territorially coincided with Mieszko's hereditary province, presented a challenge.<sup>16</sup> The popular cult of Saint Adalbert, a tenth-century bishop of Prague and a martyred missionary to the pagan Prussians, tied Gniezno to the foundation of the Polish ecclesiastical province headed by the archbishop. According to the contemporary chronicler Bishop Thietmar of Merseburg, it was during the pilgrimage of Emperor Otto III to the tomb of the saint in the year 1000 that the Polish ruler Bolesław I Chrobry established the metropolitan church of Gniezno.<sup>17</sup> The cathedral claimed to host the relics and ignored the fact of their removal to Prague by King Bretislav during the Bohemian invasion of 1038.<sup>18</sup> As Cracow had been deprived of a holy man dating back to the heroic age of courageous missionaries and Christian expansion, the choice of a Roman martyr from the legendary time of the early Church had a promising ideological utility.

The translation of Florian's remains to Cracow allowed the immediate foundation of a local cult by the episcopal authority, which in this case remained unrestricted by local interpretations, organic traditions, and forms of piety. No written *Life* of Saint Florian appears to have accompanied the relics when brought to Poland. Thus, only a very general account of his martyrdom in the fourth century may have been known to the local clerical elite. Florian's early Christian martyrdom did not directly generate an ideological controversy over the relation between the secular and ecclesiastical realms of Christian society in the high Middle Ages. The twelfth-century bishops were not

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>The competition between the sees of Gniezno and Cracow for primacy in the Polish church has attracted scholarly attention in a restricted dimension, mainly in the context of two crucial political events: the abolition of the rule of Mieszko the Old of Greater Poland in Cracow in 1177 and the revival of royal coronation in Gniezno in 1295. Among others, see Janusz Bieniak, "Polska elita polityczna XII wieku, arbitrazy książąt – zmierzch" ["The Polish Political Elite of the Twelfth Century, Ducal Arbitrators—a Decline"], in *Społeczeństwo Polski średniowiecznej*, ed. Stefan Kuczyński (Warsaw: DiG, 2001), 9, 12–13, 22–23, 46; and Tomasz Jurek, "Przygotowania do koronacji Przemysła II" ["Preparations for the Coronation of Przemysł the Second"], in *Przemysł II. Odnowienie Królestwa Polskiego*, ed. J. Krzyżaniakowa (Poznań, Poland: Instytut Historii UAM, 1997), 172.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>Kronika Thietmara, ed. August Bielowski, in Monumenta Poloniae Historica [hereafter cited as MPH] (Lwów, Poland, 1864), 1:288, translated by David A. Warner as *Ottonian Germany: The Chronicon of Thietmar of Merseburg* (Manchester, UK: Manchester University Press, 2001), 183; Jerzy Wyrozumski, "Zagadnienie początków biskupstwa krakowskiego" ["The Problem of the Origins of the Bishopric of Cracow"], in *Chrystanizacja Polski południowej*, ed. Jan M. Małecki (Kraków, Poland: Secesja, 1994), 121–130.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>Agnieszka Kuzmiuk-Ciekanowska, "Świety Wojciech wraca do Pragi – Relacja Kosmasa o przeniesieniu relikwii świetego biskupa" ["St. Adalbert Returns to Prague: Cosmas' Account of Transferring the Relics of the Saintly Bishop"], *Historia Slavorum Occidentis* 2 (2012): 94–103.

sufficiently prepared to confront such a problem without support from hagiographic traditions.<sup>19</sup> The Cracovians' knowledge about Florian must have been restricted to only a general oral account of his death for refusing to offer a pagan sacrifice. In consequence, the arrival of the relics in Cracow allowed for the construction of a local cult according to current local ideological and spiritual needs. The consecration of Florian's altar in the cathedral and the foundation of a collegiate church at Cracow and a Cistercian monastery at Koprzywnica, both dedicated to the saint, all took place shortly thereafter.<sup>20</sup>

Duke Casimir the Just's participation in the foundation of the cult indicated a convergence of interests between a new secular ruler of Cracow and its bishop. Casimir had already opened diplomatic negotiations with Pope Alexander III when the decisions of the council of Łęczyca, which approved his rule in Lesser Poland, needed a papal confirmation.<sup>21</sup> It is reasonable to suggest that the council also assessed the availability of relics. After all, the remains of Saint Florian were brought from Bologna to Cracow by a papal envoy, Aegidius of Modena, three years later, with no trace of interim contacts between the papacy and the see of Cracow.<sup>22</sup> The presence of relics in his new capital augmented the prestige of Casimir's government. Casimir stressed his own close association with Florian by honoring the saint after a victory against the pagan Pollexians. According to a contemporary account, Casimir organized a grand feast for the nobles only after devoting the entire Feast Day of Saint Florian to prayers of thanksgiving.<sup>23</sup>

The episcopal and ducal patronage that had been exercised in regard to the relics of Saint Florian heralded a new order in the duchy, promising the well-being of the diocesan community. The baronial foundation of the Cistercian monastery of Saint Florian at Koprzywnica reflected the same idea.<sup>24</sup> Duke Casimir granted this monastic

<sup>23</sup>*Chronica Polonorum*, IV, 16–19, 168–169.

<sup>24</sup>Rocznik Traski, 835; Rocznik małopolski, 160. Długosz's information about the ducal origin of the Cistercian Koprzywnica has met with strong criticism. Jan Długosz, Liber beneficiorum diocesis Cracoviensis, 3 vols., ed. Aleksander Przeździecki, in Opera Omnia, 7–9 (Kraków, Poland, 1864), 3: 375–376. According to Kazimierz Dobrowolski, Dzieje kultu Św. Floriana w Polsce do połowy XVI

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>Kazimierz Dobrowolski, *Dzieje kultu św. Floriana w Polsce do połowy XVI wieku [The History of the Cult of Saint Florian in Poland to the Second Half of the Sixteenth Century]* (Warsaw: Kasa im. J. Mianowskiego, 1923), 13–17; Jerzy Wyrozumski, "Skąd pochodził krakowski św. Florian?" ["Where Did the Cracovian Saint Florian Come From?"], *Rocznik Krakowski* 64 (1998): 53. The words of the late-fourteenth-century anonymous author of *Translatio sancti floriani* recount that before the arrival of Florian's remains Gedko had complained that "in episcopatu sue ecclesie nullum haberet sanctum huius regni adiutorem et protectorem ..." should be seen as a desperate attempt to explain the bishop's campaign for acquiring the relics. "Translatio sancti floriani," ed. Wojciech Kętrzyński, MPH (Lwów, Poland, 1884), 4: 757, 759.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>An annalist of the cathedral chapter noted: "Sanctus Florianus martir per Egydium episcopum Mutinensem apportatur et per Gedkonem episcopum Cracoviensem devotissime suscipitur." *Rocznik kapituly krakowskiej* [Annals of the Cracow cathedral chapter], ed. Zofia Kozłowska-Budkowa, in *Najdawniejsze roczniki krakowskie i kalendarz*, Monumenta Poloniae Historica nova series, MPHsn (Warsaw, 1978) [hereafter cited as RKK], 5: 65. Also see "Kalendarz katedry krakowskiej" ["Calendar of the Cracovian Cathedral"], ed. Zofia Kozłowska-Budkowa, MPHsn (Warszawa, 1978), 5: 131; *Rocznik Traski* [*Traska Annals*], ed. August Bielowski, MPH (Lwów, Poland, 1872), 2: 834–835; *Rocznik małopolski* [*Annals of Lesser Poland*], ed. August Bielowski, MPH (Lwów, Poland, 1878), 3: 160.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>Magistri Vincenti dicti Kadlubek Chronica Polonorum, ed. M. Plezia, Monumenta Poloniae Historica nova series, vol. 11 (Kraków: Secesja, 1994) [hereafter cited as Chronica Polonorum], Book IV, 9, 150.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>RKK, 5: 65. Also, see Wojciech Mischke, "Relacje dziejów katedry wawelskiej i kultu św. Stanisława" ["Accounts of the History of the Wawel Cathedral and the Cult of St. Stanisław"], in *Katedra krakowska w Średniowieczu*, eds. J. Daramowska-Łukaszewska and K. Kuczman (Kraków, Poland: Djot, 1996), 154–155.

community generous immunity from ducal exactions. An almost parallel episcopal grant of tithes for the monks indicates that the monastery was part of the greater program initiated by the cathedral and the ducal court to promote the new cult.<sup>25</sup> While Casimir patronized the Cistercians in the countryside, Bishop Gedko brought the cult to the capital. The church of Saint Florian at Kleparz was undoubtedly an episcopal foundation, probably in an area that was an episcopal possession.<sup>26</sup> To stress the importance of the new church, Gedko purposefully organized its clergy into a collegiate chapter.<sup>27</sup> The bishopric, now armed with the shrines of an ancient martyr, seemed to deserve a special place among episcopal sees and requested its confirmation from the papacy. A papal bull of 1186 responded positively to these ambitions by confirming Cracow's second rank in the Polish episcopal hierarchy, right after the archbishopric of Gniezno. The bull granted by Urban III to Bishop Pełka on the occasion of his consecration not only placed the diocese under the protection of Saint Peter and confirmed its possessions, but also sanctioned "the tradition, observed by previous bishops of Cracow, that the bishop of Cracow had the first place and voice after the metropolitan bishop of the Polish ecclesiastical province." The Cracovian prelates could exercise the right to oppose all attempts to violate their see's economic privileges and exclusive right to erect new churches. The pope also reconfirmed the custom of consecrating the archbishops of Gniezno by the bishops of Cracow.<sup>28</sup>

This promising beginning was followed by the unimpressive development of the cult in the next century. The lack of a *Vita* of Saint Florian indicates the failure of the cult to inspire the local intellectual elite, although the celebration of his feast on May 4 reveals the saint's presence in public consciousness.<sup>29</sup> Much more institutional was the role of Saint Florian's relics as the guarantor of legal agreements. In 1220 one can already find a donation that had been confirmed "ante altare beati Floriani martyris in Cracovia." Such a pious act was taking place in the cathedral, not in the collegiate church that possessed only an arm of the saint.<sup>30</sup> But the bishopric ultimately needed a saint directly

<sup>27</sup>Dobrowolski, 43-45.

<sup>28</sup>Kodeks dyplomatyczny katedry krakowskiej św. Wacława, 1166–1366 [The Diplomatic Codex of the Cracovian Cathedral of St. Wacław, 1166–1366], ed. Franciszek Piekosiński, vol. 1, Monumenta Medii Aevi Historica (Kraków, Poland, 1874) (hereafter cited as KDKK), no. 3, 6–7. Also see, Stanisław Szczur, "Kościół krakowski a stolica apostolska we wczesnym średniowieczu" ["The Church of Cracow and the Apostolic See in the Early Middle Ages"], Anacleta Cracoviensia 32 (2000): 52–53.

<sup>29</sup>The usage of the term "in festo s. Floriani" on charters may only reveal the importance of the feast in the official church calendar. It is not an indication of how the public responded to institutional directives. See, for example, KDM 1, no. 19, 25; KDM 1, no 20, 26; KDM 1, no. 72, 88–89; *Kodeks dyplomatyczny Małopolski* [*The dyplomatic codex of Lesser Poland*], ed. Franciszek Piekosiński, vol. 2, in Monumenta Medii Aevi Historica, vol. 9 (Kraków, Poland: Akademia Umiejętności, 1886) (hereafter cited as KDM 2), no. 479, 133.

<sup>30</sup>KDM 2, no. 385, 27-28; Dobrowolski, 48.

*wieku*, 37, the initiative came from Comes Nicholas who, nonetheless, belonged to the baronial circle at the ducal court. See Zofia Kozłowka-Budkowa and Stanisław Szczur, "Dzieje opactwa w Koprzywnicy do końca XIV wieku" ["The History of the Koprzywnica Abbey to the End of the Fourteenth Century"], *Nasza Przeszłość* 60 (1983): 72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>KDM 1, no. 93, 109-111.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>Rocznik małopolski, 160; Katalogi biskupów krakowskich. Katalog Długosza [The Catalogs of the Cracovian Bishops. Długosz's Catalog], ed. Józef Szymański, MPHsn (Warsaw: PWN, 1974), 10: 48, 57, 89; Długosz, Liber beneficiorum diocesis Cracoviensis, 1: 477. The theory that the district of Kleparz, where the church was erected, belonged to the bishop has been presented by Stanisław Zachorowski, "Kraków biskupi" ["Episcopal Cracow"], Rocznik Krakowski 8 (1906): 113–114.

associated with its cathedral. A martyred local prelate would be considerably more useful as the dynastic situation in the duchy reached some stability.

## The Revived Cult of a Martyred Bishop

Perhaps the most striking aspect of Cracow's promotion of Saint Florian is that it largely ignored a martyr much closer to home geographically and chronologically: Bishop Stanisław of Cracow, who had been murdered by King Bolesław II the Bold in 1079. It might seem logical that campaigning for the canonization of a bishop killed by secular power fit well with the Gregorian model of power relations. Yet, the legitimization of Casimir's accession required an avoidance of assertive attitudes and sensitive issues pertaining to clerical claims to public authority. Clear manifestations of cooperation and harmony prevailed. As the twelfth century gave way to the thirteenth, such concerns faded, and interest in having a saint specifically associated with Cracow and Poland revived.

While the translation of relics from Italy emphasized cooperation with a secular authority legitimized by the bishop, the canonization of Bishop Stanisław highlighted the extraordinary spiritual as well as temporal legacy of uncompromising episcopal power. Cracow ultimately favored a saint who would stress the model of the bishop as a defender of justice, a pragmatic guardian of the welfare of his community, and an effective political leader with the ability to direct secular and spiritual powers to a full accord in order to unify the Polish realm and recreate a monarchy.<sup>31</sup> This corresponded with general trends in the cult of saints found in the old Latin core of Europe, where episcopal leaders became objects of reverence in the post-Roman order, and papal canonization began to elevate them to formal sainthood in the Innocentian Church.<sup>32</sup> Only when the see of Cracow energetically campaigned to augment the old but dormant cult of a martyred local bishop, who opposed an allegedly tyrannical king, did the prestige of the episcopal authority in Cracow successfully rival that of its ecclesiastical counterparts in the increasingly hierarchical Polish church. The royal crown lost by the monarch associated with Bishop Stanisław's death, could be brought back to Cracow by the martyr's new community centuries later. This particular sentiment was clearly and famously articulated by Bishop Vincentius in the early thirteenth century.<sup>33</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>Kuzmova, *Preaching Saint Stanislaus*, 37–39, casts some light on the model of episcopal leadership as exemplified by Saint Stanisław. Chronicles and hagiographic texts reveal the contradictory virtues of assertive leadership and charisma, on one side, and humility, austerity, and meditation on the other.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>For a concise summary of the formal recognition of episcopal sainthood, see Vauchez, *Sainthood in the Later Middle Ages*, 285–310.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>For the place of the chronicle in the tradition of sustaining the idea of a unified Poland, see Drelicharz, Unifying of the Kingdom of Poland in Medieval Historiographic Thought, 75–94. Józef Dobosz, "Motives and Inspirations: An Exploration of When and Why the Chronica Polonorum Was Written," in Writing History in Medieval Poland: Bishop Vincentius of Cracow and the Chronica Polonorum, ed. Darius von Guttner-Sporzyński (Turnhout, Belgium: Brepolis, 2017), 54–58, has stressed the numerous political crises and miliary conflicts during the late twelfth century as an inspiration to write a chronicle advocating dynastic unity and justice. For the political and family background of Vincentius's episcopal tenure and ideas, see Janusz Bieniak, "Mistrz Wincenty w życiu politycznym Polski przełomu XII i XIII wieku" ["Master Vincentius in the Political Life of Poland at the Turn of the Twelfth and Thirteenth Centuries"], in Mistrz Wincenty Kadłubek. Człowiek i dzieło, pośmiertny kult i legenda. Materiały sesji naukowej – Kraków, 10 marca 2000, ed. Krzysztof Prokop (Kraków, Poland: PAU, 2001), 21–48.

Cracovian interest in the cult of Saint Stanisław gained a new momentum with the tenure of Bishop Ivo (1218–1229 in office) who was markedly attentive to the problem of the episcopal precedence and hierarchy. During Ivo's episcopate, Stanisław's future hagiographer, Vincentius of Kielce, visited the martyr's home village of Szczepanow.<sup>34</sup> Vincentius must have sought information about the early life of the martyred bishop, including possible instances of miracles and his noble pedigree.<sup>35</sup> The hagiographer reacted to the new modes of inquest into the quality of potential saints whom the papacy considered for inscribing into the catalogue of saints. A structured narrative that described spiritual growth in a social context supplemented the list of virtues and miracles.<sup>36</sup> In order to properly respond to the papal claims to control the cult of holy figures and to legitimize the episcopal promotion of a bishop disloyal to his king, the cult needed more sophisticated literary efforts that could expand the knowledge of the Cracovian tradition among the ecclesiastical elite of the Polish church.<sup>37</sup>

In his *Chronica Polonorum*, Master Vincentius, future Bishop of Cracow (1208–1218 in office), stressed the extraordinary merits of his eleventh-century predecessor. The account of Stanisław's conflict with King Bolesław II, his death, and first miracles was not yet a *Vita*. Vincentius nonetheless presented the martyred Stanisław as a hallowed saint and a symbolic figure of a collapsing Polish kingdom. The first miracles took place immediately after his death at the hands of the king himself, when four eagles arrived to guard the dismembered body, divine lights glowed around the place of the murder, and the body regenerated itself. The king and his sons never regained good fortune.<sup>38</sup> No serious attempt to develop, reconstruct, or reinterpret the story of the assassinated bishop was made for another half-century.

During Bishop Prandota's tenure (1242–1266 in office), Vincentius of Kielce, who had investigated Stanisław's origin, wrote two accounts of Stanisław's life and miracles.<sup>39</sup> According to Vincentius's text of the *Vita* (maior), the initiative to write a hagiographical story of Bishop Stanisław's life came from Prandota himself.<sup>40</sup> The hagiographic narrative included most of the reported miracles, as well as those recorded

<sup>35</sup>In "Vita minor," the hagiographer reports the existence of the foundations of Stanisław's home, a recently crumbled local parish church and a noble family that claimed ancestry from the saint (253–254).

<sup>37</sup>The late-thirteenth-century Polish annalists were already familiar with the *Vitae* of Saint Stanisław. See Kętrzyński's comparison of the texts. "Vita maior," 342–343.

<sup>40</sup>"Vita maior," 363.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>Wincenty z Kielc, "Vita sancti Stanislai episcopi Cracoviensis. Vita minor," ed. Wojciech Kętrzyński, MPH 4 (Lwów, Poland, 1884), 253–254; "Vita maior," 4, 366–367. Marian Plezia has suggested that Bishop Ivo's last trip to the papal court in 1229 may have been the first formal effort to initiate the beatification process for Bishop Stanisław ("Dookoła sprawy Św. Stanisława," 357). This idea is based on the assumption that Ivo sought papal permission to elevate the see of Cracow to an archbishopric. The canonization of his martyred predecessor was one of the ideological justifications for this ambitious policy. Also see Jerzy Rajman, "Przedkanoniczny kult Świetego Stanisława" ["The Pre-Canonized Cult of St. Stanisław"], *Nasza Przeszłość* 80 (1993): 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>Vauchez, 47–48, 177–180, 505–507.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup>Chronica Polonorum, II, 20, 57–58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup>For the chronology of writing the two Vitae, compare Marian Plezia, "Dookoła sprawy Św. Stanisława," 358, with Danuta Borawska, Z dziejów pewnej legendy. W sprawie genezy kultu Św. Stanisława biskupa [From the History of a Certain Legend. In the Matter of the Genesis of the Cult of Bishop St. Stanisław] (Warsaw: Nakładem Towarzystwa Miłośników Historii, 1950), 49–52; and Gerard Labuda, "Twórczość hagiograficzna i historiograficzna Wincentego z Kielc" ["The Hagiographic and Historiographic Oeuvre of Vincentius of Kielce"], Studia Źrodłoznawcze 16 (1971): 107–111.

by papal commissions in 1250 and 1252.<sup>41</sup> Vincentius's famous and ideologically potent parallel between the dismembered body of the saint that miraculously regains unity and the partitioned Polish realm, deprived of the crown by a sinful king but about to be revived due to Stanisław's sacrifice, implied an organic relation between the saint and Cracow as the source of political unity and glory in the Polish realm.<sup>42</sup> Stanisław's successors in the bishopric would be crucial for the revival of the kingdom of Poland, because God himself "preserves all royal insignia, such as the crown, scepter and the lance, hidden in the cathedral treasure in Cracow, which is the capital and the royal residence."<sup>43</sup> In this deep symbiosis between episcopal and secular interests, the bishop enforced the centrality of Cracow among Polish duchies and bishoprics. Due to Stanisław, a new Polish monarchy would rise from the cathedral of Cracow.

While praising Bishop Prandota's interest in the Stanisław cult, Vincentius of Kielce criticized Prandota;s predecessor Bishop Wisław for neglecting it. It has been argued that Wisław's lukewarm attitudes to the cult may have reflected an ongoing debate within the Polish church about the legitimacy of Stanisław as a stern opponent to the royal will. The silence of earlier sources, including Bishop Vincentius's chronicle, as to the details of the king's charges against the future martyr reflected that controversy about the bishop.<sup>44</sup> There were also various political difficulties testing Wisław's skills after his election to the see in 1229. He had to seek external support from the Silesian duke Henry the Bearded. This alliance led to the bishop's overriding the papal provision for a cathedral canon from the influential local Gryfita family and delaying his consecration.<sup>45</sup> Under these circumstances, seeking a canonization at the Holy See could not have been a priority for a bishop who additionally experienced a crisis of ducal authority in his home province and the rise of the local secular baronage.

Prandota's more secure position in the office and his negotiating skills quickly produced an initiative to provide the see of Cracow with a new cult directly controlled by the bishop. The *Life* of Saint Stanisław explicitly refers to Prandota, who "lifted the bones of the holy martyr Stanisław from the ground; he washed them with wine and water and placed them reverently together in a clean vessel above the ground." The

<sup>43</sup>"Vita maior," 27, 393.

<sup>44</sup>Rajman, 20. Marian Plezia, "Wincenty z Kielc. Historyk Polski z pierwszej polowy XIII wieku" ["Vincentius of Kielce, Historian of Poland from the First Half of the Thirteenth Century"], *Studia Żródłoznawcze* 7 (1962): 20, argues that the tenure of Bishop Wisław was a mere interval in an effort to canonize Stanisław because the hagiographic material does not express any complaints about the negligence of the matter by Wisław's predecessors in the episcopal see.

<sup>45</sup>Katalogi biskupów krakowskich, 61; DA, vol. 3, lib. 6, 256–257.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>For the papal bulls calling for commissions that would probe the merits of Stanisław's miracles, see RKK, 805; and KDKK, no. 33, 41–42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup>According to Vincentius of Kielce, Cracow was "urbs et sedis regia": "Vita maior," 27, 393. Also see *Chronica Polonorum*, II, 20, 57–58. For the cult's ideological contribution to the unification of the Polish realm in the late thirteenth century, see Marian Plezia, "Rola kultu Św. Stanisława w zjednoczeniu Państwa Polskiego na przełomie XIII i XIV wieku" ["The Role of the Cult of St. Stanisław in the Unification of the Polish State at the Turn of the Fourteenth Century], *W Drodze* 7 (1979): 15–21. Also see Plezia, "Dookoła sprawy Św. Stanisława," 366. Drelicharz, 147–153, 173–180, suggests that Vincentius's hagiographic accounts should be read in the context of two different political projects. The Bohemian King Ottokar II demonstrated the idea of a unity between Poland and Bohemia largely dependent on his amicable relations with Bishop Prandota., while the ecclesiastical elite in Cracow preferred to stress the unity of the Piast dukes to rebuild monarchy.

bishop also referred the sick to the care of the saint.<sup>46</sup> In 1250 Prandota had a chance to present the matter of Stanisław's sainthood to the secular barons and—not coincidently—to the bishop of Wrocław during councils held by the Cracovian Duke Bolesław III the Chaste near Chroberz.<sup>47</sup> Prandota also had an opportunity to solicit Archbishop Pełka (Fulko) of Gniezno to prepare broader support for his project among Polish ecclesiastical circles.<sup>48</sup> The same year, Prandota informed the Curia about the merits of the cult and thus stressed its recognition by episcopal authority in Cracow. Innocent IV's bull, which initiated the investigation by Jacob of Velletri, refers to the bishop's initiative as follows:

... the bishop of Cracow and the beloved sons from the [cathedral] chapter and the clergy of the town and the diocese of Cracow had already reported to us, in due time, that God, worthy of admiration through his saints, allows that Stanisław, bishop of Cracow, of venerable memory, glistens indeed with so many extraordinary miracles—the obvious proofs of his sainthood—and therefore in every respect it is appropriate to invoke his intercession, like other saints....<sup>49</sup>

The supplication initiated a dynamic process of papal investigation and diplomatic exchanges between Cracow and the papal court. It revealed the collective character of the effort to canonize a local martyr. In his contacts with the Holy See, the bishop could count on support from the cathedral chapter, the clerical elite of the town, and the local mendicants. The presence of legal specialists, the doctor of decretals Jakub of Skarzeszow and *magistri* Gerard and Gozwin, in the commission sent to Rome in 1251 and 1253 suggests the determination of the Polish delegation to effectively negotiate the canonization process in legal terms. The Dominicans and Franciscans, who had only recently arrived at Cracow, supported them in the expectation of augmenting the prestige of their new headquarters and attracting new waves of receptive pilgrims.<sup>50</sup>

The miracles recorded by the papal commission investigating the cult in 1252 also underlined the centrality of the cathedral as a potent locus of divine power. The saint's bodily remains were not its only source. The fabric of the saint's clothing, the soil or a stone from the tomb, and his ring (*anulus*) emanated God's miraculous forces with effectiveness equal to those of his relics. In nine cases out of fifty-one, Saint Stanisław's episcopal ring alone cured the pious and the skeptical.<sup>51</sup> This most

<sup>50</sup>The members of the Cracovian mendicants joined the delegations sent to Rome and personally carried the canonization bull to Cracow in 1253. See RKK, 83–84, *Rocznik Krasińskich*, 132; *Kronika wielkopolska*, 105, 101.

<sup>51</sup>For Stanisław's miracles, see the hagiographic *Vita maior* written around the time of the canonization. Wincenty z Kielc, "Vita maior," ed. Wojciech Kętrzyński, MPH 4 (Lwów, Poland: Nakładem Akademii Umiejętności w Krakowie, 1884), 362–438; and the collection edited by Zbigniew Perzanowski who supplemented the incomplete collection of miracles from the 1252 report of legate Jacob of Velletri with the six additional miracles that can only be found in Vincentius of Kielce's *Vita maior*. See "Cuda Św. Stanisława" (Miracula sancti Stanislai), ed. Zbigniew Perzanowski, trans. Janina Pleziowa, *Analecta Cracoviensia* 11 (1979) (hereafter cited as *Miracula*), 47–141. For a discussion about the source of the hagiographer's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup>"Vita maior," 7, 399; *Miracula*, Art. XIII, 82–83 ("Vita maior," 34, 417); *Miracula*, Art. XXVII, 104–105 ("Vita maior," 5, 397–398); and *Miracula*, Art. XXXV, 116–119 ("Vita maior," 4, 395–396).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup>KDKK, no. 30, 38–39; no. 31, 39–40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup>KDM 2, no. 432, 81-82.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup>KDKK, no. 33, 41. This request exemplifies the positive results of cooperation among various segments of religious entities. *Rocznik Krasińskich* notes that it was the canons and subprior of Cracovian Dominicans who delivered the official request to the pope. *Rocznik Krasińskich*, ed. August Bielowski, MPH (Lwów, Poland, 1878), 3: 132.

important attribute of ecclesiastical spiritual power and episcopal status was a channel of divine powers.<sup>52</sup> Stanisław died as a bishop of Cracow and acted as a bishop-saint who demanded elevation of his remains and pilgrimages to his tomb located at the very heart of the diocese, the cathedral.<sup>53</sup>

In 1253 in Assisi, Pope Innocent IV canonized Bishop Stanisław as a martyr. A year later Prandota officially established a feast for the new saint.<sup>54</sup> The canonization represented a great success for the bishopric, despite initial difficulties in convincing a papal commission of the merits of the case.<sup>55</sup> The formal papal recognition, the local origin of the saint, and an energetic episcopal patronage successfully infused a new life into the cult. Saint Florian quickly lost the exclusive status of a figure specifically fortified by the bishopric. When in 1269 Legate Guido confirmed a sixty-day indulgence for four major feasts in Cracow, there was no indication that the anniversarium of Saint Florian enjoyed any particular prominence protected by the episcopal authority. Pilgrims received the same spiritual rewards for visiting Cracow during the day of Saint Florian as during the commemorative celebrations of the consecration of the cathedral, the days honoring Bohemian Saint Wencleslaus and Virgin Mary, and the death of Saint Stanisław, who had just been canonized due to the impressive determination of the Cracovian prelates.<sup>56</sup> The intellectually unstructured cult of Saint Florian, having been deprived of a solid hagiographical foundation, could not compete with the powerful stories associated with Saint Stanisław's miracles, like the one in which a canon of the very collegiate church dedicated to Florian invokes the name of the Cracovian bishop to soothe his suffering.<sup>57</sup> The epitaph transcribed by the fifteenth-century chronicler Jan Długosz helped not only to preserve the memory of a martyred episcopal

text, see 59–68. Cures came from touching the ring, being blessed with it, or from water in which the ring had been earlier submerged. For Vincentius's general statement about the power of the ring, see "Vita maior," 24, 390. For specific miracles, see *Miracula*, Art. XIII, 82–83 ("Vita maior," 34, 417); *Miracula*, Art. XVI, 86–88 ("Vita maior," 39, 419–420; *Miracula*, Art. XVII, 88–89; *Miracula*, Art. XXIV, 100–101 ("Vita maior," 36, 418); *Miracula*, Art. XXVII, 104–107 ("Vita maior," 5, 397–398); *Miracula*, Art. XXXIII, 114–115 ("Vita maior," 31, 414–415); *Miracula*, Art. XXXV, 116–119; *Miracula*, Art. XXIX, 122–123 ("Vita maior," 37, 418–419); *Miracula*, Art. XLIII, 128–131 ("Vita maior," 21, 407–408).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup>Jerzy Rajman, 30, argues that the presence of the ring in the cathedral indicates an earlier interest in Stanisław's tomb accompanied by its opening and the production of a new commemorative plate.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup>Miracula, Art VI, 72–74 ("Vita maior," 29, 412–413); Miracula, Art. XI, 80–81 ("Vita maior," 13, 404); Miracula, Art. XVIII, 90–91 ("Vita maior," 41, 421); Miracula, Art. XXVII, 104–107 ("Vita maior," 5, 397–398), Miracula, Art. XLI, 124–127 ("Vita maior," 6, 398–399); Miracula, Art. XLII, 126–129 ("Vita maior," 32, 415–416); Miracula, Art. XLIV, 130–133 ("Vita maior," 22, 408–409).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup>Rocznik kapituły poznańskiej [The Annals of the Poznań Chapter], ed. Brygida Kurbis, MPHsn, (Warsaw, 1962), 6: 34; Kronika wielkopolska [The Chronicle of Greater Poland], ed. Brygida Kurbis, MPHsn, (Warsaw, 1970), 8: 101, 105.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup>KDKK, no. 38, 48–51; RKK, 83–84; *Rocznik Krasińskich* [*The Krasińkis' Annals*], MPH (Lwów, Poland, 1878), 3: 132. For the Curia's last request to provide more proof of miracles, see Innocent IV's bull dated May 26, 1252; KDKK, no. 33, 41–42. Also see Wincenty z Kielc, "Vita sancti Stanislai episcopi Cracoviensis. Vita maior," ed. Wojciech Ketrzyński, MPH 4, (Lwów, Poland: Nakładem Akademii Umiejętności w Krakowie, 1884) (hereafter cited as *Vita maior*), 54, 434–438. Gallus Anonymus writes: "Nemque enim traditorem episcopum excusamus, neque regem vindicatem sic se turpiter commendamus" (I, 27, 53). In his chronicle, Bishop Vincentius of Cracow remarks about the cruelty of a rightful king whom the bishop opposed for humanitarian reasons. For the Roman cardinals, this was not an unambiguous hagiographic proof of the bishop's appropriate treatment of his king. See *Chronica Polonorum*, II, 20, 56–57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup>KDKK, no. 66, 91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup>Vita maior, 37, 418-419.

leader, but also to stress the bishopric's official recognition of Stanisław's status as a blessed martyr.<sup>58</sup>

The positive conclusion of the canonization procedure eased relations between Cracow and Wrocław. It put pressure on Bishop Thomas I of Wrocław to attend the celebration of the canonization in the presence of legate Opizo, abbot of the monastery of St. Paul at Mezzano.<sup>59</sup> On May 8, 1254, a delegation of leading ecclesiastical hierarchs from Wrocław arrived at Cracow to honor the elevation of Stanisław to the community of the saints. In a gesture of grand generosity, the bishop of Cracow presented Thomas with a relic.<sup>60</sup> With the presentation of such a valuable gift, Prandota expressed both piety and commanding authority. It also strengthened the image of the bishop of Cracow as an active peacemaker, munificent benefactor, and the key propagator of harmony within the Polish church.

#### Saints and the Rivalry between Cracow, Gniezno, and Wrocław

The bishop's access to the relics was Cracow's great victory. By choosing friends for his officially recognized saint, Prandota accomplished two objectives: he stressed his special power in the Polish episcopal hierarchy and pacified his counterpart in Wrocław. The Silesian see was unable to counter Cracow's ideological offensive. It lacked a strong local cult that would efficiently buttress episcopal leadership. The almost coinciding canonization of Duchess Hedwig, whose relics rested in the Silesian monastery of Trzebnica, did not present challenging competition for Cracow. Both the close association of the new cult of Hedwig with the Piast dynasty and its monastic location prevented the bishops of Wrocław from forming a competing cult center controlled by episcopal authority.

The papal approval of the saintly status of the eleventh-century martyr suddenly elevated the bishopric of Cracow to a prime spiritual center.<sup>61</sup> Cracow's great peer, Gniezno, had limited ability to produce an equally potent hagiographic tradition and a cult with a strong significance for ecclesiastical power. The archbishopric could claim no more than the head of Saint Adalbert, who died on a mission to Prussia at the inception of the Polish state. This saint's remains were removed by Bretislav I of Bohemia who invaded Poland in 1036. The head only miraculously reappeared in Gniezno in 1127.<sup>62</sup> To Cracow's advantage, the cult had important political limitations, despite its prestige that even brought Otto III to the Gniezno cathedral and allowed the see to emphasize its independent episcopal status in relation to the imperial church.

<sup>62</sup>Rocznik Traski, 832; Rocznik krakowski, ed. August Bielowski, MPH (Lwów, Poland, 1878), 2: 832.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup>"Tumba Stanislai cineres tegit ista beati. Regis Boleslai quia non favit impietati. Martirio meritas celi migravit ad edes." Jan Długosz, *Johannis Dlugossii Annales seu Cronicae Incliti Regni Poloniae*, 12 vols., ed. Jan Dąbrowski et al. (Warsaw and Kraków, Poland: PWN and PAU, 1964–2005) (hereafter as DA), 2: libri 3–4, 163–164. According to Marian Plezia, "Dookoła sprawy Św. Stanisława," 326–329, the epitaph marked the translation of the relics of "Stanislai beati" from the original place of their burial at the Skałka church to a newly consecrated cathedral at the Wawel Hill in the early 1140s. Also Plezia, "Epitafium Świętego Stanisława w katedrze krakowskiej" ["The Epitaph of St. Stanisław in the Cracow cathedral"], *Eos* 57 (1967–1968): 319.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup>Katalogi biskupow krakowskich, 62–63.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup>DA, vol. 4, lib. 7, 95–96.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup>Vincentius of Kielce joyfully acclaims: "Gaudeat Cracovia et maxime cathedralis ecclesia sui pastoris privilegiata gloria et sacri corporis dotata presencia ac virtutum ipsius illustrata triumphis, cui datur ex crebra principum et populi confluencia prerogativa privilegii singularis." See "Vita maior," 57, 438.

Adalbert, who became a missionary to pagans in a remote northern land near the Baltic Sea, followed the ideal of heroic martyrs who courageously sacrificed their lives on the fringes of the Christian world.<sup>63</sup> While the bishops of Cracow may have felt uneasy about the installation of the massive bronze doors at the Gniezno cathedral that commemorated Adalbert's various stages of life and religious activities, the archbishopric could not conceal the fact that Adalbert had never practically exercised the power of an archbishop in the Polish church.<sup>64</sup> The strength of the cult rested on apostolic tradition as well as on its relation to the universal ideology of Christian offensives against pagans and schismatics.<sup>65</sup> Missionary activities in Prussia, as well as the crusades against its tribes, distinguished Adalbert's martyrdom and enticed devotion in the Polish duchies that experienced frequent invasions by their non-Christian neighbors and crusading counter-offensives.<sup>66</sup> In such form, the cult of Saint Adalbert, as important as it was, did not correspond to the old-fashioned but locally expressed Gregorian ideal of episcopal leadership that Saint Stanisław represented—an ideal that complemented the image of episcopal authority in Cracow. In the era of the ecclesiastical effort to secure the right of intervention in secular affairs and advance fiscal and legal immunities for church estates, the struggle against the perceived threat to Christendom could start locally on the level of a duchy or a province. The bishop was to determine the quality of his local community as the basic unit in a larger structure of Roman Christendom. Only then could the pure and properly managed post-Innocentian church effectively defend itself and enlarge its frontiers.

The cult, with a broad ideological appeal of expanding Christian frontiers, lacked direct local and political application to Cracow that would augment the archbishop's influence in the diocese. As a consequence, the bishops of Cracow did not perceive Saint Adalbert as a great threat from Gniezno. In 1217 at the synod of Danków, Bishop Vincentius, who had brought the case of Stanisław's martyrdom to the attention of the clerical elite, encouraged the Cistercian Order to introduce prayers to the saint into their pious routines.<sup>67</sup> He also consecrated the recently completed collegiate church

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup>For the Piast dukes' crusader efforts in the Baltic region and the utility of the cult of Saint Adalbert in their early expansion in Pomerania and Prussia, see Mikołaj Gładysz, *The Forgotten Crusaders: Poland and the Crusader Movement in the Twelfth and Thirteenth Centuries* (Leiden, Netherlands: Brill, 2002), esp. 89–95, 175–211, 269–287, 333–345; and Darius von Güttner-Sporzyński, *Poland, Holy War, and the Piast Monarchy, 1100–1230* (Turnhout, Belgium: Brepols, 2014), 182–184.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup>The contemporary German chronicler Thietmar and *Rocznik kapituły krakowskiej* record Adalbert's brother Gaudentius as the first archbishop of Gniezno. *Kronika Thietmara* IV, 289; RKK, 44. According to Długosz, Adalbert briefly headed the see before his departure for Prussia. DA, vol. 2, libri 3–4, 214.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup>For the imperial context of Adalbert's cult emphasizing the apostolic model and its crucial consequences for the rise of Gniezno as a new Christian center beyond the boundaries of the established Roman Church, see Roman Michałowski, *The Gniezno Summit: The Religious Premises of the Founding* of the Archbishopric of Gniezno (Leiden, Netherlands, 2016), 95–182.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup>Jadwiga Karwasińska, "Świety Wojciech" ["Saint Adalbert"], in *Polscy świeci*, ed. Joachim R. Bar (Warszawa: Akademia Teologii Katolickiej, 1987), 11: 24; Gerard Labuda, Święty Wojciech: biskup-męczennik, patron Polski, Czech i Węgier [St. Adalbert: A Martyr, the Patron of Poland, Bohemia and Hungary] (Warsaw: Fundacja na Rzecz Nauki Polskiej, 2000). Also see Iben Fonnesberg-Schmidt, The Popes and the Baltic Crusades, 1147-1254 (Leiden, Netherlands: Brill, 2006).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup>Katalogi biskupow krakowskich, 164. In Vincentius's chronicle, Saint Adalbert already appeared as a patron who legitimized a formal alliance. *Chronica Polonorum*, IV, 18, 165–166. Saint Stanisław appears in the same function only in 1310 when Duke Władysław Łokietek granted a village to the cathedral of Cracow. KDKK, no. 117, 151–152.

of Saint Florian in Cracow and thus proved the continuous importance of Gedko's project for the see.<sup>68</sup>

Vincentius's energetic successor, Paul of Przemakow (1266–1292 in office), avoided open discrimination in regard to the saints. His conflicts with Duke Leszek the Black in Cracow did not allow for spare resources to combat those cults that did not undermine the tradition of martyred Stanisław. In 1271, Paul helped to provide tithes from four villages to three altars in the Cracow cathedral, including the one devoted to Saint Adalbert.<sup>69</sup> He also endorsed the decision of the synod of Łęczyca in 1285 to popularize *hystoria beati Adalberti* through singing in cathedral and monastic churches.<sup>70</sup> The see of Cracow did not need to actively counter Gniezno's Adalbert. Rather, the see needed its own saint whose universal cult would stress the centrality of Cracow in both the Polish ecclesiastical province and the unified Polish monarchy.

By contrast, the cathedral of Wrocław was an alternative political and religious center that potentially might have posed a greater challenge to Cracow than that of Gniezno. While Wrocław did not possess any famous martyred missionary from an early heroic age, the cult of Hedwig and her association with Piast lineage through her husband could have impeded recognition of Cracow as the political center of Piast Poland. However, her secular status was no match to Stanisław's ideological distinction as an episcopal leader who died as a martyr in defense of his fellow Christians against an unjust temporal power. Hedwig was never directly associated with the see of Wrocław. In 1243, having taken an oath of chastity after years of marriage, she died in Trzebnica monastery, which was a wealthy and prestigious foundation of her husband.<sup>71</sup> Her cult represented a new model of sanctity propagated by the dynamically rising Mendicant orders.<sup>72</sup> The pious existence that Duchess Hedwig expressed through humility, charity, utmost asceticism, even chastity within marriage, and retreat to a monastery was an integral part of a new female holiness.<sup>73</sup> When the duchess was not preoccupied with charitable work or prayer, she taught her family the principles of the Christian faith.<sup>74</sup>

The episcopal power of Wrocław appeared distant and unrelated to Hedwig's demonstration of Christian perfection. To address the problem, the bishopric attempted to impose its mark on the cult by assisting the elevation of the saint's remains and the construction of a new chapel for them in Trzebnica soon after her canonization in 1267.<sup>75</sup> The archbishop of Salzburg, Władysław, who acted in the capacity of the administrator

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup>Rocznik Sędziwoja [The Sędziwoj Annals], ed. August Bielowski, MPH (Lwów, Poland, 1872), 2: 876; Rocznik Krasińskich [The Krasiński Annals], ed. August Bielowski, MPH (Lwów, Poland, 1872), 2: 131; Rocznik małopolski, 161; Katalogi biskupów krakowskich, 58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup>KDKK, no. 68, 93-94.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup>Kodeks dyplomatyczny Wielkopolski [The Dyplomatic Codex of Greater Poland], ed. Franciszek Piekosiński, vol. 1 (Poznań, Poland, 1877–1878) (hereafter cited as KDW 1), no. 551, 511.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup>"Vita sanctae Hedvigis," ed. Alexander Semkowicz, MPH (Warsaw, 1961), 4: 640; Joseph Gottschalk, *Hedwig von Andechs, Herzogin von Schlesien* (Feiburg, Germany, 1982), 119; Kazimierz Bobowski, "Fundacja i początki klasztoru cysterek w Trzebnicy" ["The Foundation and Beginnings of the Cistercian Monastery in Trzebnica"], in *Studia historyczne. Ustrój, Kościół, militaria*, ed. K. Bobowski (Wrocław, Poland: Wydawnictwo Uniwersytetu Wrocławskiego, 1993), 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup>Vauchez, 499–505.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup>"Vita sanctae Hedvigis," 524, 543.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup>Ibid., 514–516.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup>DA, vol. 4, lib. 7, 406–407; *Bullarium Poloniae*, eds. Irena Sułkowska-Kuraś and Stanisław Kuraś, vol. 1 (Rome: École française de Rome, 1982) [hereafter cited as BP], no. 781, 146.

of the see of Wrocław, gave the translation of the relics to a new place the character of a grand public spectacle attended by a Silesian duke and the king of Bohemia.<sup>76</sup> Unfortunately for the see, Pope Clement IV granted the nuns of Trzebnica the exclusive right to own and manage the holy bones, with no reference to the episcopal authority in Silesia.<sup>77</sup> The sanctity of Hedwig testified more directly to the prestige of ducal authority and the Piast dynasty than to the episcopal power of Wrocław.<sup>78</sup> In addition, her own *Vita*, written in Silesia at the end of the thirteenth century, acknowledges the primacy of Stanisław, as it claims that Hedwig foretold the construction of an altar for Saint Stanisław at the Trzebnica monastery and asked the nuns to pay particular reverence to it, because "it should be devoted to the greatest of the saints."<sup>79</sup> The papacy acting in the person of a legate, perhaps unintentionally, diminished the special importance of the Silesian cult by granting extensive indulgences to pilgrims visiting the cathedral of Cracow.<sup>80</sup>

## **Episcopal Blood and Cracow's Victory**

In contrast to Hedwig's sanctity and her ducal patrons, the canonization of Bishop Stanisław brought splendor and power directly to the bishopric of Cracow. It cemented close relations between the bishopric and the Curia. One of the delegates who celebrated the canonization of Bishop Stanisław in 1254 was legate Opizo.<sup>81</sup> Soon after the canonization of Stanisław, Bishop Prandota sought an official papal confirmation of Cracow's extraordinary position within the Polish province in regard to historical precedent. The papacy reacted positively, without violating the hierarchical authority of Gniezno. For the first time, the spiritual qualities of the bishopric joined its historical ones as legitimate arguments for its predominance.

In 1256 a series of bulls of Alexander IV provided the bishopric of Cracow with another recognition of its preeminent rank within the episcopal hierarchy. At first, the pope further stressed the validity of the cult of Saint Stanisław in granting indulgences to the pilgrims visiting his tomb and by ordering the inclusion of the feast of Saint Stanisław into the liturgical calendar of Polish monasteries.<sup>82</sup> Soon after, Alexander confirmed the privileges of the 1186 bull and emphasized the primacy of the bishop of Cracow among Polish bishoprics, regardless of the sequence in which the bishops were consecrated. The Curia also noted the importance of the see of Cracow as the host of saintly remains.<sup>83</sup>

<sup>82</sup>BP, no. 588, 113. For the former, see KDKK, no. 45, 63; BP, no. 597, 114 and KDKK, no. 51, 67. For the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup>"Vita Sanctae Hedwigis," 630–635.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup>BP, no. 781, 146.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup>The cult can be cast in the context of dynastic competition and tradition. In Lesser Poland, Duchess Cunegund advocated, although with a limited success, for the holiness of her sister-in-law Salome. Gabor Klaniczay, *Holy Rulers and Blessed Princesses: Dynastic Cults in Medieval Central Europe* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2000), 220–223, 251–254.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup>"Vita Sanctae Hedwigis," 573. For the origin of the *Vita*, see Romuald Kaczmarek and Jacek Witkowski, "Dzieje relikwii i relikwiarza Świętej Jadwigi" ["A History of Relics and Reliquaries of St. Hedwig"], in *Święta Jadwiga śląska (ok. 1174–1243)*, ed. Tadeusz Krupiński (Wrocław, Poland: Wydawnictwo Uniwersytetu Wrocławskiego, 1993), 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup>KDKK, no. 66, 91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup>RKK, 82–84; Kronika wielkopolska, 105, 101.

latter, see BP, no. 589, 113 and KDKK, no. 46, 63–64. Also see BP, no. 590, 113; no. 593, 114; no. 599, 115. <sup>83</sup>KDKK, no. 53, 69.

Cracow's close relations with Rome were pivotal for a successful completion of the political project buttressed by the cult of saints. The pope's words reached Poland shortly before Bishop Thomas I of Wrocław was imprisoned by Bolesław II Rogatka, Duke of Legnica-Głogow, as a result of a prolonged conflict over ecclesiastical privileges in 1256.<sup>84</sup> This embarrassing condition for Thomas as well as Duke Bolesław's excommunication by Archbishop Pełka a year later offered Prandota an additional opportunity to display loyalty to the papal authority at the time of rejuvenating and formalizing the cult of Bishop Stanisław.<sup>85</sup> While the duke continued to ignore clerical sanctions, the pope made Prandota an executor of the penalties approved by the Apostolic See.<sup>86</sup> The two church leaders acted energetically after the synod of Lęczyca when they called for a crusade against the enemy of the recently released Bishop Thomas.<sup>87</sup> As a defender of ecclesiastical liberties and a punisher of an abusive secular ruler, like his canonized predecessor, Prandota assiduously labored for the prestige of his episcopal office that would set Cracow as the center of clerical leadership, order, and justice.

Cracow's position within the Polish hierarchical church did not remain static. The long and dramatic tenure of Paul of Przemankow as bishop of Cracow, and the Bohemian Přemyslids' expansion into Polish territories in the late thirteenth century, undermined the relevance of saints to power dynamics in Lesser Poland. Thomas took advantage of his seniority over the newly elected Paul. The bishop of Wrocław acted on behalf of papal authority and, not coincidently, successfully concluded the canonization process of the wife of Duke Henry the Bearded, the aforementioned Duchess Hedwig.<sup>88</sup> When shortly after his election in 1267 Paul attended the legatine synod at Wrocław, the bishop-elect had to accept the formal preeminence of his host, at least on the grounds of canon law, as Paul was still awaiting episcopal consecration.<sup>89</sup> In 1267, at the provincial synod of Danków, the situation was identical.<sup>90</sup>

The rise of the see of Wrocław was, however, fleeting. The following decades nonetheless undermined the position of the see of Wrocław. The Piasts' accelerated efforts to unify Polish provinces and reinstate monarchy in the second half of the century disadvantaged the Silesian cathedral. Duke Henry IV Probus's prolonged conflict with Thomas II over ecclesiastical legal immunities and church estates revealed the considerable strength of Piast ruler.<sup>91</sup> Indeed, Bishop Thomas II's inability to force the duke to accept the primacy of the church's authority, despite the excommunication of the duke

<sup>87</sup>DA, vol. 4, lib. 7, 111–113. Also see Kronika wielkopolska, 120, 109–110.

<sup>88</sup>BP, no. 778, 145. Romuald Kaczmarek and Jacek Witkowski, "Dzieje relikwii i relikwiarza Świętej Jadwigi" ["A History of Relics and Reliquaries of St. Hedwig"], in Świata Jadwiga śląska (ok. 1174–1243)],

ed. Tadeusz Krupiński (Wrocław, Poland: Wydawnictwo Uniwersytetu Wrocławskiego, 1993), 32-36.

<sup>89</sup>RKK, 93–95.

<sup>90</sup>KDW 1, no. 429, 379–380; Ignacy Subera, *Synody prowincjonalne arcybiskupów gnieznieńskich* [*Provincial Synods of the Archbishops of Gniezo*] (Warsaw: Akademia Teologii Katolickiej, 1981), 48.

<sup>91</sup>Jerzak Norbert, "Zabiegi biskupa Tomasza II o auxilium brachii secularis przeciw księciu Henrykowi IV Probusowi w 1287 roku" ["Bishop Thomas II's Striving for Auxilium Brachii Secularis against Duke Henry IV Probus in 1287"], *Wrocławski Przegląd Teologiczny* 24 (2016): 203–212.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup>Duke Bolesław II's men kidnapped the bishop on October 2, 1256. See RKK, 86; DA, vol. 4, lib. 7, 106–108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup>KDW 1, no. 361, 321-322.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup>Rocznik kapituły poznańskiej, ed. Brygida Kurbis, MPHsn (Warsaw, PWN, 1962), 6: 41; *Kronika wiel-kopolska* [*Greater Poland Chronicle*], ed. Brygida Kurbis, in MPHsn (Warsaw: PWN, 1970), 8: 105–107, 116; BP, no. 610, 117.

and an interdict imposed on Henry's realm, as well as Franciscans' defiance of those measures, was particularly embarrassing. Despite determination and assertiveness, an excommunication of the duke, and an interdict imposed on Henry's realm, Thomas was unable to secure support from the entire Silesian church, while the Franciscans' defiance was particularly embarrassing. The duke's occupation of the episcopal castellary of Nysa-Otmuchów and assault on Raciborz, where the bishop found a temporary refuge, demonstrated Thomas's defeat.

From the perspective of Cracow, Henry's death in 1290 provided more political opportunities for Bishop Paul, although he too had been imprisoned and humiliated due to the political miscalculation of siding with the duke of Kujavia, Wladyslaw Lokietek, during a succession crisis in Lesser Poland. As a result, both Cracow and Wrocław lost status to Gniezno with the rise of Przemysl II of Greater Poland, who claimed Cracow after the Silesian duke and eventually revived the Polish monarchy. In 1295 he was coronated in Gniezno, not Cracow, which he had only managed to control briefly between 1290 and 1291. Archbishop Jacob Świnka, who probably secured Lesser Poland for his duke by negotiating with Henry Probus shortly before the duke's death, made his cathedral the center of the new monarchy.<sup>92</sup> Political will, diplomacy, and assertive action overcame the hierarchy of prestige based on the cult of saints.

Although Przemysł was coronated king, his practical control of Lesser Poland was no longer feasible.<sup>93</sup> A few years earlier the new king left Cracow and ceded the Duchy of Cracow to Vaclav II Přemyslid.<sup>94</sup> The expansion of the Kingdom of Bohemia in southern Polish territories was a pacifying and unifying factor in the relations between Cracow and Wrocław and ultimately favored the former. During the conflict between Duke Władysław Łokietek and Bishop Muskata of Cracow (1294–1320 in office), who was an ally of the Přemyslids', the bishop of Wrocław provided reliable assistance to his Cracovian peer.<sup>95</sup> In 1304 Thomas successfully mediated during an ecclesiastical trial against Bishop Muskata.<sup>96</sup> In 1307, the see of Wrocław provided a safe refuge for Muskata, who had to leave Cracow when Archbishop Świnka came to Lesser Poland to dismember episcopal authority, conduct legal procedures against the bishop's allies in the cathedral, and transfer the diocesan administration to Custodian

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup>Bronisław Nowacki, Przemysł II 1257-1296. Odnowiciel korony polskiej [Przemysł II, 1257-1296, Restorer of the Polish Crown] (Poznań, Poland: Instytut Historii UAM, 1997), 127; and "Zabiegi o zjednoczenie państwa i koronację królewską w latach 1284 i 1285 na tle rywalizacji Przemysła II z Henrykiem IV Prawym" ["Seeking a Unification of the State and the Royal Crown in the Years 1284 and 1285], in Przemysł II. Odnowienie Królestwa Polskiego, ed. J. Krzyżaniakowa (Poznań: Institut Historii UAM, 1997), 153-160.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup>KDW II, no. 645. *Rocznik Traski*, 2: 853. For a summary of a historiographical debate about the inspiration, meaning, and legality of Przemysł's coronation, see Jarosław Nikodem, "Kontrowersje wokół przygotowań do koronacji Przemysła II" ["Controversies about Preparations for the Coronation of Przemysł II"], *Kwartalnik Historyczny* 112 (2005): 111–134.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup>Rocznik Kujawski [Annals of Kujavia], ed. August Bielowski, MPH (Lwów, Poland, 1878), 3: 209; Aleksander Swieżawski, Przemysł – król Polski [Przemysł–King of Poland] (Warszawa: DiG, 2006), 129–136, 139–143.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup>Tomasz Nowakowski, Małopolska elita władzy wobec rywalizacji o tron krakowski w latach 1288–1306 [The Elite of Lesser Poland in the Presence of the Rivalry for the Cracow Throne in the Years 1288–1306] (Bydgoszcz, Poland: WSP, 1992), 83–84, traces Muskata's participation in the succession crisis in Wrocław in 1290 and his presence at the ducal and episcopal courts in Silesia around that time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup>AV, no. 111, 69–71; Tomasz Pietras, *Krwawy wilk z pastorałem. Biskup krakowski Jan zwany Muskatą* [*The Bloody Wolf with a Crosier. The Bishop of Cracow, Jan Called Muskata*] (Warsaw: Wydawnictwo Semper, 2001), 74.

Jarost.<sup>97</sup> In 1309, however, the disgraced bishop was able to return to Cracow accompanied this time by the new bishop of Wrocław, Henry of Wierzbno, who continued to support Muskata after his release from imprisonment by Lokietek's knight. Henry also intervened at the court of Pope Clement V in crucial matters pertaining to the violent struggle between the bishop and the Piast duke in Lesser Poland.<sup>98</sup>

Nonetheless, this apparent episcopal harmony and collaboration failed to secure Wrocław's prime status in the Polish church. The see, now situated in a miniature duchy produced by dynastic quarrels over inheritance and partitions, formally joined the Kingdom of Bohemia in 1337 and declined in the ecclesiastical hierarchy of the Polish province of Gniezno. By contrast, Cracow remain ideologically and practically important in the effort to revive the Polish kingdom. In 1320 the cathedral of Cracow hosted the coronation of Władysław Łokietek as a new king. The ritual was performed by the archbishop of Gniezno, whose preference for a Piast duke to champion the unification of Polish territories also set Cracow at the heart of the process. The space encapsulated royal insignia and holy relics. The act of reviving the Polish monarchy was taking place in the presence of two saints, one an ancient confessor martyred for his faith in a pagan empire, the other murdered for resistance against injustice and tyranny in his native land of Lesser Poland.

#### Conclusion

The hierarchical organization of the Polish church revealed competition among bishoprics and a dynastic struggle for the throne of Cracow. Mere affiliation with a secular ruler of Lesser Poland did not guarantee successful campaigns for the highest position in the episcopal ranks. The bishops of Cracow sought, therefore, new venues of protection and assistance. The increasingly centralized papacy became an especially helpful ally in this process, as the bishops skillfully exploited Rome's effort to control the cult of saints. The bulls of 1186 and 1256 formally assigned the bishop of Cracow the second position in the Polish hierarchy, just after the archbishopric of Gniezno. The first document closely followed the installation of the relics of Saint Florian in Cracow, the second the canonization of Bishop Stanisław.

Each saint met specific ideological needs of the bishopric. This study has more closely examined those needs in the context of the Gregorian notion of a model Christian community led by the bishops and accentuating the superiority of the spiritual over the temporal. The case of the bishopric of Cracow and its saints expands the scholarly discussion on the matter of episcopal authority and the discourse between universal and local identities in East-Central Europe, a region still less familiar to Anglophone scholarship. The cult of particular saints always reflected specific interests of its patrons, who in turn responded to both the micro and macro elements of politics and ideology. Clerical assertiveness encouraged by the Gregorian movement and the crises of the secular authority in Lesser Poland found an extraordinary expression in the selection of holy figures as local patron-saints. This closer examination of the role of the bishop as a peacemaker, builder of a new just order, and a determined advocate of a responsible secular rulership should contribute to a better understanding of a very broad spectrum of exploiting the cult in post-Gregorian western Christendom. The episcopal interest in the cult of saints in medieval Cracow incorporated the hierocratic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup>KDM 2, no. 547, 215–216.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup>BP, no. 1010, 184.

concept of a proper polity, construction of which reflected clerical leadership in assuring peace, cooperation, and legitimization of the hierarchy of public power headed by the pope and all the clergy, but where a positive role was also assigned to a responsible lay ruler.

The initiation of the cult of Saint Florian emphasized collaboration between a rebellious duke recently installed in the cathedral city and his episcopal patron. Florian was a good reminder of a positive change from military violence to peace and unshaken devotion to God. The figure of Saint Stanisław accentuated bishops' responsibility to sustain leadership in resisting injustice and tyranny. A popular hagiographic tradition connected the cult with the idea of unifying Polish duchies and reviving a monarchy. The cult of saints became a useful instrument of demonstrating Christian unity under episcopal headship and effectively responded to the problem of political fragmentation in the Polish realm. The pacifying power of the saintly figures from the past addressed the problem of political conflicts that threatened to destabilize Cracow's principal place within both secular and ecclesiastical realms.

The archbishopric of Gniezno and the see of Wrocław, Cracow's main competitors in the Polish ecclesiastical province, were unable to utilize their own saints equally successfully. Gniezno's Saint Adalbert represented the model favoring missionary work beyond the northern frontier of Polish territories, and there is little evidence that even the Piast dukes of Greater Poland found the cult politically useful in the struggle for the prestigious Cracovian throne. The supreme position of the cathedral of Gniezno was never openly challenged by other episcopal centers. Historical precedents and papal bulls sufficiently eliminated the need for saintly presence there. In contrast, Saint Hedwig could have buttressed the ambitions of the Silesian bishops and dukes, but the cult of the holy duchess began too late to affect the trajectory of the province's collapsing sovereignty.

The arrival of the relics of Saint Florian at Cracow initiated the bishopric's custody of a tangible source of divine power and provided opportunities to manifest the mutual support between the cathedral and the new duke Casimir the Just, who was elevated to the throne of the high duke in Cracow by a consensus within the local baronage. The saint from the Roman past seemed to have confirmed a new prosperous chapter in Cracow's history and hope for a stable, hereditary line of good Piast dukes originating in Lesser Poland. By the middle of the next century, Cracow demanded a different type of holy figure. Bishop Stanisław's relics were utilized by the faithful to create a corporal association that approached the hierocratic ideal forged almost two centuries earlier. Participation in pilgrimages to the cathedral that hosted them brought together quarreling dukes and prelates from distant provinces to observe the holy relics of an official saint and his contemporary episcopal successor. The journey to the remains of God's special people became part of a political ritual forcing the participants to act in public accord and project the image of a harmonious society. The relics were not only an effective means of personal salvation for those who visited them, but also God's agent for unifying the Polish realm. In 1320, duke Władysław Łokietek was crowned the new king of Poland in Cracow's cathedral, at the very altar with Stanisław's earthly remains. Quarrels and fraternal fights of the Piast dukes were now to be suppressed and replaced by a united monarchy, although the reality became significantly more complex and problematic, and no pacifying outsider of any kind, from the mundane world or from the spiritual realm of sanctus, would assure absolute order and peace in the early fourteenth century. The city hosting the holy bones of holy martyrs-the saints formally recognized by the assertive and politically relevant papal and episcopal

authorities—finally became the unquestionable site of central power. The bishops of Cracow did not become sovereign territorial lords with their own military routines and castles, but their position in the hierarchy of the Polish ecclesiastical province and in the royal government, especially through the royal council and then the senate, promised a successful future for centuries to come.

Sebastian P. Bartos is an associated professor of medieval and early modern history at Valdosta State University, Georgia. Born in Poland, he moved to the U.S. to study history and political science at Manhattanville College. He holds a master's degree from the Catholic University of America and a Ph.D. from the City University of New York.

**Cite this article:** Bartos, Sebastian P. "The Role of the Cult of Saints in Reshaping Episcopal Leadership and Cracow's Struggle for Primacy in Piast Poland." *Church History* 92, no. 2 (June 2023): 269–290. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0009640723001397.